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By John Hoffmann

CHARADE…BLIND, DEAF AND VERY ARROGANT…THE TRAIN IS ON THE TRACKS…THE PARKING LOT FORUM…WAS IT A WASTE OF RESIDENTS TIME?  

The forum about adding more parking at Longview Park was held on Thursday April 14 at the City Hall.  Ironically the Board of Aldermen chambers was filled to capacity and the city hall parking lot was filled.  In fact I saw where Alderman Fred Meyland-Smith parked in a space reserved for police dispatchers.  

The aldermen attending the meeting were Lynn Wright, who is on the Parking Committee and appeared not to like what she heard but seemed to ignore at the parks meeting held after the forum. 

Both Ward-3 aldermen, Fred Meyland-Smith and Steve Fons, were there.  Phil Behnen from Ward 4 was there but alderman elect Jon Benigas was not.  There were no aldermen from Ward-2 at the forum despite a number of Ward-2 Residents who  spoke out. Ward-1 alderwoman Nancy Avioli, who promised voters in 2010 that she would be better about attending meetings, was absent.    

Inside the Board of Aldermen chambers there were only a handful of empty seats.  The room was packed with residents against adding any more parking at Longview Park.  Of 19 people to speak before the Longview Parking Committee, 17 spoke loudly against adding anymore parking usually finishing to a round of applause. 

Also at the Forum were members of the Parks Commission which recommended in December for the Board of Aldermen to spend $19,500 on engineering studies to expand the 66 space parking lot by as many as 100 new spaces, so we have a pretty good idea where the parks commission stood on the issue.  And of course the full Parking Committee was present. 

17 people from all over Town and Country spoke against adding any parking spaces at Longview Park.  Two people spoke in favor of more parking. A number of people commented on how the parking survey was a joke as it did not identify the time of day when the overflow parking occurred or if there was other special activities going on in the park.

Creve Coeur resident Claire Chosid and a Parks Commission member wanted more parking spaces.  

Here is how the rest of the 90 minute forum went.

AGAINST PARKING EXPANSION COMMENTS: A resident from across the street from the park on Clayton Road stated that he was against an expanded parking lot of any kind and especially any plans to use Clayton Road right-of-way for parking.      

He was followed by a resident from Mason Valley who was also against expanded parking and stated there were too many water runoff problems at the park now. 

Another Mason Valley resident spoke and stated that his regular visits at the park have never shown any parking problems.  He asked the reason for wanting additional parking has never been fully explained.  He added the he thought the city was trying to use the Longview House for too many commercial purposes.  

Next was a park user who lives in Des Peres how stated that he agreed with the first speaker and was also against adding parking. 

 Bruni Perez from Laurel Lakes spoke.  She said she was against adding parking also and the city needed to do a better job of directing people to Drace Park and Preservation Park.

Richard Jensen of Starbuck Road spoke and was against adding park.  He said he and his wife use the park everyday and have not seen parking problems. We was against the city using green space for more parking. 

Teri Gast of Wheatfield subdivision stated she was against anything being done at the park.  “I don’t know who this whole idea got started,” she asked. (It was a push by Alderwoman Lynn Wright and Parks Director Anne Director because they have been having serious problems renting out the Longview House for parties due to a lack of parking.)

Doug Gast then spoke.  “The park was supposed to be a passive park. Now the city is trying to turn this into a commercial development. We don’t need more parking,” he said. 

Dennis Bolazina of the city Planning and Zoning Board and a resident of Tidewater Place spoke.  He stated that a number of residents come before the P&Z Board                          

when the park land was purchased what the P&Z and Aldermen heard from residents then was they wanted the park to be passive.  “I don’t think we need more parking.  If we build more parking they will come.  I don’t think that is what you want,” he said. 

A homeowner from Wheatfield spoke and said adding more parking and putting more cars in the park will make it more dangerous for children rushing to get out of cars.  “Please leave our park alone.” 

Jeff Chaney of Arlington Oaks spoke and said he has been shown no evidence indicating a need for more parking. 

Another Wheatfield resident complained how there were fliers from the Parks Department on the park bulletin board advertising how Longview can be rented for corporate events.  She questioned why the city was trying to get corporations to rent Longview.  She added that recently a Missouri Baptist Hospital physicians group held a meeting at Longview. She said she counted 12 cars parked on the grass, but 10 empty parking spaces.  She was against commercial rentals of Longview.  “Instead of spending money to building parking spaces, why don’t we spend the money on doing a better job of maintaining the park,” she asked. 

Next a woman from Mason View spoke and said how a number of her friends from outside of Town and Country have talked about using the park or renting Longview. She said we are spending too much time getting people from outside of town to use the park and was against adding parking. “Our parks are fine they way they are,” she said. 

A resident from Kings Glen and one from Summerhill spoke against more parking spaces. 

DEER MAN:  Dennis Fitzgerald, a vocal deer lover from Mason Valley, was at the meeting.  He made a rather unusual speech.  “I will support you against adding more parking if you will support me in making the city leave wildlife alone.”     

THE PRESIDENT SPEAKS:  Claire Chosid, the self proclaimed President of the Mason Ridge Garden Club and the lady who brings us blue neon Christmas lights and a pink pig cutout at Longview, spoke.  She said after doing all the hard work for a decade at Longview she thinks there should be more parking. 

DR. OTIS SENDS HER REGRETS (With Apologies to Cole Porter):  Toward the end of the forum up to the podium strode an angry Parks Commissioner, who identified herself as Stephanie Petersen, a trauma surgeon. Stephanie was wearing one of her two usual attires for city meetings. She is a middle aged marathon runner and triathlon competitor, and shows up either wearing scrubs or running shorts and a t-shirt. Thursday night it was the running shorts and t-shirt.

Ms. Petersen was upset because she said she came up with the plan for the 21 more spaces uses portions of the driveway for parking and it was for safety.

I was just curious and tried to find out where Ms. Petersen practiced as a doctor. She was not listed as a licensed doctor with the State of Missouri. She identifies herself as Dr. Petersen and the real estate records on her house show it is in the name of Stephanie O. Petersen. 

With a little help from a friend I found her listing. While introducing herself as Dr. Petersen, she is actually licensed to practice medicine in Missouri and advertises on websites as Stephanie A. Otis. 

17-TO-2… IS ALMOST A TIE!  19 people spoke at the forum.  Others filled out comment sheets.  Of those who spoke 17 were clearly against adding more parking.  Two were in favor, which included the garden club lady from Creve Coeur. 

A forum is to provide insight to the feelings of citizens. I thought it was a clear mandate not to add more parking.  9 of the people against more parking were from the immediate area of the park, but eight were from other areas of the city. 

However judging from comments made in the Parks Commission meeting after the forum you would have sworn it was almost a tie.     

Attending the Parks Commission meeting after the forum and listening to comments made by Lynn Wright, Skip Mange and post-meeting remarks by parks member Eric Strand it was as if they didn’t notice the full room and all the people speaking out against adding parking. 

After the meeting Strand said all the opposition to the parking was from the Wheatfield people. Only five people of the 17 who spoke against more parking were from Wheatfield.  

 THE OBVIOUS WOMAN:  “I thought the forum was very well attended,” said Lynn Wright at the start of the Parks Commission meeting.  DUH…the room was full and there wasn’t enough parking at city hall for everyone. 

NOISE:  During the beginning of the Forum Skip Mange talked about attending a neighborhood meeting with residents of Wheatfield where drainage and noise were also concerns.  During the forum several residents from Wheatfield mentioned the additional parking spaces would result in an increase of noise. 

Dr. Otis-Petersen apparently didn’t get it.  She said half the people spoke about an increase in noise. (This was untrue…maybe three or four people talked about more noise.)

Otis-Petersen said she didn’t understand how much more noise would be created since the cars were being parked.  She apparently didn’t understand that the increase in people in the center of the park would create the noise not the cars. 

COMMONS SENSE COMMENTS:  Eric Strand made some sense for a while when he said, “If you add more parking spaces you will add traffic and noise.  When do you stop adding parking spaces?  We have added spaces twice since the park was opened.” 

Parks commissioner Meg Johnson wondered, “Do we really need more parking.”

THE CONTRADICTING PARKS DIRECTOR:  To Meg Johnson’s comment, Parks Director Anne Nixon said, “As a manager, I come back to safety.”

She was then asked how many people have contacted her about safety concerns due to not enough parking.  She paused and then said that actually no one has contacted her about safety concerns.            

DON’T CONFUSE ME WITH THE WILL OF THE PEOPLE:  The ball was now back in Skip Mange’s court and he let everyone know at 84% of the people at the forum wanting no additional parking meant nothing to him. 

“I’m convinced there is a need for more parking,” said Mange. 

He then added that he wanted to be sure that there is a “minority report” sent to the board of alderman along with a majority report. 

That sent a clear message that his POP (Pave Our Park) committee was going to vote to add more parking.   In other words the comments of the all the people who came out to the forum had little or no effect on Mange. 

THE WAY THE VOTES WORK PLAY OUT:  It is clear the Lynn Wright wants more parking.  Without it she believes the Longview Farmhouse will not be rented. (Let’s face it how many people want to rent a place with a restriction of 100 people…no outside noise, where you are forced to use only one caterer with a reputation of only average food. )  

Mange has already said he is voting for more parking.  

He also mentioned that if necessary the committee should ask the city to do a more precise parking survey to be conducted from May through September.  This seemed to be a move to buy time in case Mange did not have the votes to recommend more parking spaces be built.  

Hank Vogt is voting against more parking.  I have to think that Fred Meyland-Smith will vote against more parking. If he doesn’t he can count on having some opposition in his next re-election bid. 

That leaves Carolyn Huether as the deciding vote. She has made comments that she was not impressed with Anne Nixon’s non-scientific parking use survey. She also questioned the need for more parking.  

THE CITY’S POSITION ON PARKING AT OTHER PARKS:  On Tuesday and Wednesday of Easter week the city showed what they really thought about park parking.  A street contractor was allowed to park on top of or block over 50% of the parking spaces at Drace Park. The city’s Public Works director Craig Wilde wrote he allowed the contractor to park there since their job was nearby and it had rained on Tuesday morning.  Of course it was not raining from 9am to 6pm on Tuesday or all day Wednesday.

I complained to the city administrator and the equipment and trucks were moved on Thursday to the city’s Public Works and salt storage area along Hwy 141.


NEXT PARKING MEETING:  The Parking Committee meets again at Longview Park this Tuesday at 6:30.  I have a commitment involving Webster University that night and may not be able to make it.  If someone else does attend and I am not there, be sure to let me know what happened.   

MAN’S BEST FRIEND’S WORST ENEMY…CITIZENS’ WORST ENEMY:  Yes that would former Town and Country alderman, good friend of Mayor Dalton, State Rep. John Diehl. 61% of Diehl’s legislative district voted for prop B in November requiring stricter regulations of Puppy Mills, Diehl voted for a bill that would strip Prop B. 

Diehl has informed the residents of his district that he knows better than they do.  Diehl also accepted 75 different gifts, meals and golf outings from lobbyists in 2010 to the tune of $3,091.  Diehl accepted as little as $4 and as much as $400.00 in gifts from lobbyists. Deal even accepted a Christmas ham from a lobbyist.  Nothing shows how you are thinking of the baby Jesus than a ham from an influence peddler.   

While Diehl enjoys the good life, dogs still are living in cages with open wire floors at Missouri puppy mills. The people of his district thought this needed to be changed.  Diehl doesn’t. 

NEIGBORHOOD MEETING:  The Thornhill subdivision annual meeting was held on Wednesday. Tim Welby is on the board of trustee, but he and Eric Al Gerber as the local aldermen asked for questions at the start of the meeting and then did their best not to answer them. 

First question:  Branch chipping was one city service I miss.  Is that going to return?

Welby:  It is being discussed.  We are working on it.

REALITY:  Town and Country had the lowest level or revenue in over a decade in 2010.  The 2011 projection is just as bleak.  Don’t look for branch chipping to return to the scene in 2012.

Second question:  What is being done about the deer?

Welby: We have turned that over to Capt. Gary Hoelzer and he is here and will explain it. 

Hoelzer:  The population estimate is slightly down, but we still have too many deer per square mile. It would be a mistake not to continue on our efforts of the last two years. I have to submit a report to the Board of Aldermen by July on deer management. 

REALITY:  Nobody said what was being done about the deer.  It was a complete non-answer.  Gerber did not say he was against shooting deer. There was no mention about the severe lack of revenue.  If they could find money what would they use it on?  Branch Chipping or Deer Management? 

Third Question:  What’s the latest about Manchester Meadows?

Welby:  Nothing.  Wal-mart still has 3 years on its lease so they are getting their largest rent and are in no hurry to do anything.   (This was the best answer of the night until Al spoke.)

Gerber:  PetsMart is also still paying rent.

REALITY: Petsmart’s lease is up and has been up.  Home Depot still has nine years to go on its lease.

AWOL:  The mayor was not present.  A good break for the residents or they would have to wait 45 minutes before the start of their meeting, while Mayor/Cigarette Lobbyist Jon Dalton gave himself multiple pats on the back. Tim Welby said the mayor was out of town.  He didn’t add he was in Jefferson City peddling influence.         
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